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Minutes of the October 6, 2005
regular Meeting of the Board of Directors
1.
Call to Order.

The Napa-Vallejo Waste Management Authority met in regular session Thursday, October 6, 2005 at 8:30 a.m. at the Devlin Road Transfer Station Office Conference Room.  Chair Luce called the meeting to order at 8:34 a.m.
2.
Roll Call.

The following members were present:  Gerald Davis, Mark Luce, Lori Luporini, and Jill Techel.
3.
Public Comment.

Barry Christian, a resident of the City of American Canyon, requested that the Board consider setting aside some money for erecting a fence out at the landfill in order to better accommodate public access to the Napa River.  At its most recent City Council meeting, the City of American Canyon passed an open space resolution, authorizing the City Manager to negotiate with the Authority regarding the river access issue.  Mr. Christian represented that in the original 1982 agreement with the California State Lands Commission, granting public access to the river upon closure of the landfill was one of the set conditions.  Mr. Christian requested an agenda item be created for a public hearing on the issue of paying for fencing to separate the perimeter access road from the landfill, and to go towards planning the project.
No action taken.
4.
CONSENT CALENDAR
A.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Staff recommended approval of the September 1, 2005 special meeting minutes.

B.
AIR MONITORING AGREEMENT AMENDMENT

Staff recommended approval and authorization for the Chair to sign the first amendment to Authority Agreement #05-09 with Shaw Environmental, Inc. to provide air compliance reporting for the American Canyon Sanitary Landfill for $28,670.
Approved consent calendar items A and B.  JT-LL-GD-ML
5.
ADMINISTRATIVE ITEMS
A.
PUBLIC HEARING: RATES
Staff has brought this issue before the Board in the past.  The recommendation proposed was to raise the fee for non-franchise waste coming into the facility.  Further discussion at that time was deferred until staff had received from the transfer station operator (Allied Waste) the cost of living increase/service fee adjustment.  The proposal for a rate increase was brought back to the Board at the September 1st meeting, at which time the Board proposed to implement an increase at the gatehouse in an effort to minimize the amount of the rate stabilization money used every year to pay expenses.  The issue of untarped loads coming into the facility was also addressed at the meeting, and it was suggested that it would be a good idea to create an incentive for customers to properly tarp their loads which offsets the costs of clean up at the Transfer Station associated with such loads.  As a result, staff has prepared a rate resolution that will charge an increase at the gatehouse of $3.00, with a $2.00 deduction for properly tarped loads.
Chair Luce opened the public hearing at 8:40 a.m.  Jed Christiansen, Finance Director for the City of Napa, thanked the Authority for not increasing the franchisee disposal rate over the years.  Manager Trent Cave noted that the franchisees are generally the Authority’s easiest customers because the drivers are familiar with the facility, and are self-sufficient and help keep the flow of traffic moving.  Derek Crutchfield of the City of Vallejo asked how the new gatehouse fee may affect the load checking process.  Manager Trent Cave noted that, even now, Allied Waste has an advanced spotter, so all loads will be checked before they get to the scales.  This should not be a problem for the construction and demolition (C&D) loads.  Chair Luce closed the public hearing at 8:43 a.m.
Approved Authority Resolution #05-15, setting disposal rates for the Devlin Road Transfer Station.  JT-GD-ML-LL
6.
FACILITIES BUSINESS ITEMS
A.
CONSTRUCTION AND DEMOLITION (C&D) REPORT
Mike Greenberg and Mike Brown of Brown, Vence & Associates (BVA) presented the findings of the C&D study.  The initial report indicated that a two-phase approach to the project would be most desirable.  The first phase, which has been completed, addressed the immediate needs of the City of Vallejo, which was the first member jurisdiction to develop a C&D ordinance.  The second phase will be a more comprehensive review, including a facilities and services needs assessment, and a long-term strategic plan.  They presented the report.
Manager Trent Cave noted that, in considering the estimated value of the Oat Hill Quarry lands (which will be put up for sale sometime within the next year) compared to the estimated cost of developing a C&D facility, staff is not looking at a wide range of options for financing the project.  The internal funds available to the Authority should be adequate.  Staff is forming a working committee which will meet twice a month, and will take the points made in this report, as well as any direction given by the Board, and develop them into actionable items.
Board member Lori Luporini expressed concern over the scope of the report as it was presented to the Board.  She would like to see staff focus more specifically on the C&D issues, and not so much on the disposal operations of the transfer station.  Manager Trent Cave noted that the report as it was presented was well within the scope of work written into the agreement with BVA.  The focus is on developing a C&D facility, but the other aspects are inherent to the program’s success.

Board member Gerald Davis supported the suggestion made by BVA to enter into a series of negotiations with Allied, and, based upon the results of those negotiations, decide whether to release an RFP.  The focus should be on how to create incentives for any operator to continue to divert recyclable materials as much as possible.  Allied has been a good service provider, and Mr. Davis would like to give them every opportunity to continue working with the Authority.

Chair Mark Luce said that he very much appreciated the report.  BVA presented a very clear, common sense path forward for the transfer station and the C&D facility, which takes into consideration the Authority’s long-term interests.  He also agreed that the Authority has a good relationship with Allied, but noted that it has been thirteen years since the Authority went out for a free market bid on available services, and it may be time to take another look at what other options may available, including rail haul.  At the same time, it is important to give the current contractor every opportunity to negotiate for an extension and/or revision of the current agreement.
Board member Jill Techel agreed that, because of the dynamic nature of the marketplace, BVA is right to call the Authority’s attention to the possibility that now might be a good time to re-evaluate what the Authority’s needs are in all of its waste management and diversion programs.  She noted that another positive result of going through the process of developing an RFP would be that the Authority would then have documentation that it did all it could to make sure that rate payers were getting the best value.
Approved and accepted the final construction and demolition report for the DRTS.  JT-LL-GD-ML
7.
OTHER BUSINESS ITEMS
A.
MONTHLY FINANCIAL REPORTS
Manager Trent Cave presented the August 2005 monthly financial reports.  The Authority is experiencing a cash flow problem, as has been reported by staff at previous meetings.  Both the landfill closure trust account, however, and the environmental liability account balances total approximately $4 million, which staff has requested to be released by the State, should remove this problem upon their receipt.  No action taken.

B.
LEGISLATION
This item was continued to the November Board of Directors meeting.

C.
MANAGER'S REPORT
Staff was working on Phase I of the C&D project, focusing on reporting to the State.  To this end, staff met with the member jurisdictions, and is currently working with Allied to make sure the numbers are correct.  Allied has also added some additional resources, such as the spotter at the gate.  As the Authority progresses with the C&D program, the Board will be seeing increases in diversion numbers.

The Bureau of Reclamation conducted its final inspection of the Oat Hill Quarry, but staff has not yet received the written report.  There are a few features in the Authority’s reclamation plan that staff believes could be disruptive should they be implemented (i.e. concrete lined ditches instead of the natural grass cover that has already developed).  The Bureau should certify the Oat Hill Quarry as having its reclamation plan completed at their November Board meeting.

The landfill closure work is almost done.  There was, however, another air violation.  In January, the flare operated for fourteen days under temperature.  Our consultant did not discover the issue, and accepts full responsibility.  The flare is supposed to turn off if it does not maintain temperature, but somehow the equipment was set at too low a temperature, and did not turn off.  New safeguards and procedures have been put into place, so such a failure should not occur again.
Staff consulted the original agreement between American Canyon Development Company (from whom the Authority purchased the landfill) and the California State Lands Commission.  There is a provision in the agreement which requires the Authority to grant public access to state lands once the landfill has been closed.  Staff has been in communication with State Lands to confirm the extent of the Authority’s obligation, and is waiting to hear from the City of American Canyon to see if it has some interest in the project.  At this point, however, there is still activity at the landfill.  Closure has not been finally granted so the Authority is not yet in a position to grant the public access to the property.  Regarding the issue of fencing, the Authority will not have the money to do so until the closure and environmental liability monies are released by the State.

No action taken.

D.
REPORTS FROM JURISDICTIONS

The member jurisdictions reported on current information relative to the Authority:

i.
Vallejo:  The city council approved a rate increase for garbage collection services of approximately $1.00 per month.  Staff has been directed to develop a green waste recycling plan.  The city is looking into converting to automated service over the next five years, which would benefit areas with narrow alleys and streets.  Staff has been working with the other Solano County jurisdictions on creating a recycling guide for the SBC Solano County telephone books, and has also been working with Pam from the City of American Canyon to include their facilities.  Jane Bogner of VALCORE Recycling was instrumental in putting the guide online at www.recycle-guide.com.   Work continues on the C&D processes at the transfer station.  The city would prefer that C&D reporting not be allocated based on total incoming waste tonnage, especially since it is the only member jurisdiction that currently has a C&D ordinance.  Derek Crutchfield acknowledged Allied’s and Authority’s staffs for being responsive to the city’s concerns and suggestions.  The city has been working with VALCORE on special event recycling through grant monies received from the Department. of Conservation.  VALCORE will be involved at this year’s mile-long children’s race at Six Flags Marine World on November 5th.  Authority Manager Trent Cave suggested that the materials from the construction being done on the bridge should be reportable for Vallejo.  Derek said he will make inquiries.
ii.
Napa City:  The new garbage collection services contract officially went into effect October 1st.  Staff discovered that, over the past ten years, the previous operator allowed the facilities to fall into a state of disrepair, and so the focus has been on cleaning up and remodeling.  The new contractor support staff is operating out of the City Hall basement while the remodel occurs in the office building.  The facility’s gatehouse is open, and is staffed by the City.  New software was installed, which will help staff track the materials reporting numbers required by the State.  The city is also hiring for a new position, a Materials Diversion Analyst, which will take over most of the recycling coordinator duties currently being performed by Kevin Miller.
iii.
Napa County:  The County is also transitioning to the new garbage collection service contractor.  The number of incoming complaints regarding the transition is slowing down.  Staff has also been working on C&D reporting, and is waiting for comments back from member jurisdictions, but believes the issues regarding the inequities of the allocation numbers have been resolved.
iv.
American Canyon:  The City held a clean-up day in September, at which it collected recyclables for the first time.  The city is also transitioning to a new garbage service provider (Vallejo Garbage Service), and will have at least two pages in the Solano County SBC phonebook dedicated to American Canyon programs and facilities.
No action taken.
E.
BOARD OF DIRECTORS COMMENTS
Board member Jill Techel reported on the September SWANA Wastecon 2005 conference in Austin, Texas.  The conference provides the opportunity for Board members to see how different regions across the country address issues of waste and materials diversion.
Chair Mark Luce announced that he will be retiring from Chevron in January 2006.

No action taken.

F.
FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS
The Board agreed to cancel the regularly scheduled November 3rd meeting, and to hold a special meeting on Thursday, November 10, 2005, at the Napa County Board of Supervisors meeting chambers.
Barry Christian addressed the Board, noting that one of the reasons the river access issue is so important is that the Fish & Game lands to the south of the landfill are only accessible through the landfill.  Also, according to the American Canyon Public Works Department, the Napa Sanitation District will be partnering with the City of American Canyon to apply for a grant to clean-up the lands.
No action taken.
8.
ADJOURNMENT

Chair Luce adjourned the meeting at 10:18 a.m.
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	ATTEST: Jill Pahl, Secretary of the Napa-Vallejo Waste Management Authority


KEY

Vote:  GD = Gerald Davis; ML = Mark Luce; LL = Lori Luporini; JT = Jill Techel

The maker of the motion and second are reflected respectively in the order of the recorded vote.

Notations under Vote:  N = No; X = Excused; A = Abstain; AB = Absent





